The Honorable Larry Phillips

March 28, 2006

Page 4

March 28, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Pursuant to the September 1, 2005, Ordinance 2005–03171.1 and the presentation to the Metropolitan King County Council of our local community’s planning efforts to end homelessness over the next ten years, I am pleased to enclose for your review and consideration a motion to approve the final policies, priorities and procedures for allocating and awarding funds available to King County pursuant to Chapter 484, Laws of Washington 2005.  Attached to the motion is a report and supporting materials that describe, in detail, the process undertaken by the Committee to End Homelessness in King County (CEHKC) and its many community partners to complete this effort.  An earlier report, submitted December 19, 2005, shared the draft policies under development.  The attached final policies and procedures have been approved by the CEHKC governing bodies.  

Ordinance 2005-03171.1 centered on A Roof Over Every Bed in King County:  Our Community’s Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness, a document prepared by the CEHKC.  That document addressed the oversight and implementation of the ten year plan, and the oversight and implementation of the Homeless Housing and Assistance Act.  It set a deadline of December 31, 2005, for the CEHKC to provide a report to the council describing:

1. Policies, priorities and procedures for allocating funds available under Chapter 484, Laws of Washington 2005, (also known as Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill 2163 or HB 2163), the Homeless Housing and Assistance Act as passed by the 2005 State Legislature.  
2. Action planning and evaluation processes that will be used by the Committee to End Homelessness 

3. Content and schedule for an annual progress report to the community and the member organizations represented on the Committee to End Homelessness and to the state, based on review of key performance measures and pursuant to the requirements of Chapter 484, Laws of Washington 2005.  

A timing conflict between the council’s report deadline and the previously-developed schedule of CEHKC Governing Board meetings meant that the December report could fully respond to items two and three but could contain only draft policies, priorities and procedures for allocating funds available under the Homeless Housing and Assistance Act.  The report attached to the enclosed motion offers the final recommendations for allocation of HB 2163 funds, and more fully describes the action planning and procedures undertaken by the CEHKC to develop these priorities and procedures.  

In passing the Homeless Housing and Assistance Act, Washington State embraced the idea of ten-year plans to end homelessness.  HB 2163 requires counties to develop ten-year plans to reduce, by 50 percent, homelessness within their individual jurisdictions.  For those that develop and approve ten-year plans, a new funding source becomes available to help each jurisdiction implement its local plans.  That funding source, a $10 recording fee on real estate transactions, provides direct funding to counties (about 60 percent of the total generated) and also establishes a statewide Homeless Housing Grant Program where, through a competitive process, counties and cities can apply for additional funding from the 40 percent not distributed to counties.
We estimate that King County will receive over $3 million per year is direct funding from this new funding source to create and support homeless prevention and supportive services.  I also anticipate that we will apply for grants from the Homeless Housing Grant Program, which provides assistance in building or rehabilitating low-income housing.  

King County achieved the first step in gaining eligibility for those funds when the King County Council endorsed the CEHKC’s Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness.  The ordinance designated the CEHKC as the local homeless housing task force pursuant to Sections 3(9) and 8 of the Homeless Housing and Assistance Act.  It also recognized CEHKC as the body to coordinate and oversee implementation of the community’s Ten-Year Plan.  
The successful implementation of these efforts requires a broad systemic overhaul of our current structures and a strong move towards cooperation among elected officials, governmental entities, faith communities, communities of color and their institutions and organizations, providers, philanthropy, and the general public.  The CEHKC, with its tri-partite governance structure and strong working committees, has proven highly effective in bringing about this changed way of doing business.  As we proceed with the implementation of the balance of the Ten-Year Plan, we will continue to utilize this collective approach.  
Members of the CEHKC Governing Board and Interagency Council (IAC), and the IAC’s Resource Development and Alignment Committee recently concluded an extensive community process to develop and approve policies, priorities and procedures for allocating those HB 2163 funds that are to be retained for local use.  
These recommended priorities were forwarded to the Governing Board for review and approval at their January 25, 2006.  Upon approval by the King County Council, these priorities will be incorporated into a Request for Proposal or Request for Qualifications (RFP/RFQ), which will be managed by the King County Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS). 
The Governing Board, made up of more than 20 influential community leaders from a broad spectrum of government, business, faith, social service and philanthropy, provides high-level oversight.  The Governing Board will sustain the vision and leadership of the plan, guide planning, coordinate current funding, and work to create additional resources.  
A Consumer Advisory Council, comprised of people who are currently homeless or who have experienced homelessness in the past, represent the broad interests and needs of homeless people countywide and provide input to the Governing Board on strategic initiatives.  
The IAC includes individuals who are directors of large organizations and systems such the directors of King County DCHS and the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention; human service directors and city managers for the cities of Seattle, Bellevue, Kent and Kirkland; faith leaders; major housing developers; and social service providers.  The IAC is providing leadership both within the CEHKC and within their organizations to sponsor changes to current programs and coordinate resources, data collection, analysis and reporting.  
All three of these leadership bodies were formed in 2005 and all now have regularly scheduled meetings.  Meeting agendas and meeting summaries are available on the CEHKC Web site at www.cehkc.org. 
Additionally, five committees support the work of the CEHKC governance structure and are responsible for actual implementation of strategies that emerge from these bodies.  They include the following: 

· Three population committees (Single Adults, Families, Youth) will integrate housing and services solutions for the three target population groups.  These population committees actively participated in developing Project Concepts, which identify best practices and will be used to inform the RFP/RFQ that will be issued by the King County DCHS for funds available under HB 2163.
· Communications Committee:  Public Relations, Public Awareness and Legislative Advocacy will focus on media relations, building public awareness and creating the long-term public will to end homelessness, and legislative planning and advocacy.

· Resource Development and Alignment, mentioned above, served as the central coordinating committee to develop the initial processes by which community members developed the recommended priorities for funds generated under HB 2163.  This Committee includes representatives of the King County Housing Finance Program; City of Seattle Office of Housing; local housing authorities; Washington State Housing Finance Commission; A Regional Coalition for Housing (ARCH); human services planners from the cities of Kent, Bellevue, Kirkland, Redmond, Seattle, and Federal Way; King County; service providers; non-profit housing developers; and philanthropy.
Staffing for the CEHKC is provided by the King County DCHS through funding from King County, the City of Seattle and United Way of King County.  CEHKC staff includes Bill Block, Project Director, and Gretchen Bruce, Project Manager.  In addition to their duties coordinating and staffing the various governing bodies and committees, CEHKC staff is committed to ensuring that information on committee and community activities is made available on an ongoing basis via the CEHKC Web site and other venues.  CEHKC staff also will ensure that regular reports are made available to the community and other interested stakeholders.

I am absolutely committed to tackling the issues of homelessness as never before.  The Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness provides a true blueprint from which we will build the prevention measures, the affordable housing, and the supportive services that will help vulnerable individuals and families create healthier and more independent lives and futures.  

I look forward to working with the members of the King County Council, the members of the Committee to End Homelessness King County, elected officials from throughout the county and state, and citizens across our region in continuing to move forward with the implementation of our Ten-Year Plan.
Please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-296-7689, with any questions you might have.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
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  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
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